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What is the ‘move-on’ period?

Under the Immigration and Asylum Act of 1999,
people waiting for a decision on their asylum claim can
receive housing and financial support to meet
essential needs.

If their claim is successful, this support then continues
for a further 28 days. This is known as the ‘move-on
period’ and gives people just four weeks to find an
alternative to Home Office support. During this time,
they must secure housing, and either gain
employment, or access mainstream welfare support.

What challenges does this
present?

This policy leaves new refugees vulnerable, giving
them insufficient time to navigate complex processes.
Particular issues arise from:

» Time constraints. The 28-day period is often
inadequate for new refugees to secure housing,
employment, and benefits. These obstacles are
also heightened by language and cultural barriers.

» Delayed documentation. Delays in receiving
essential documents like the Biometric Residence
Permit (BRP) hinder new refugees from opening
bank accounts, securing jobs, and applying for
benefits, consequently exacerbating the risk of
destitution.

+ Risk of homelessness. New refugees are at high
risk of homelessness, with rough sleeping among
former asylum seekers increasing significantly in
2023.

What have politicians done?

« Policy changes. In an effort to clear the backlog,
the previous government made a series of changes
to the asylum decision process in August 2023.
These reduced the move-on period to as little as
seven days in some cases, leading to increased
homelessness and widespread criticism.
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« Return to previous policy. In December 2023, due
to the backlash, the government reinstated the
policy that starts the 28-day period upon receipt of
the BRP.

« Parliamentary debates. The previous government
rejected calls to extend the move-on period.
However, in July 2024, new Minister of State
(Home Office) Dame Angela Eagle indicated that
the Government would consider a policy change.

What policy changes do we
need?

» Extend the ‘move-on’ period. Many organizations,
including the British Red Cross, Refugee Council,
and others, support extending the move-on period
to 56 days to align with the Homelessness
Reduction Act.

« Improve the system. New refugees must receive
their BRP promptly. There should also be more
joined up work between the Home Office and
other agencies, to ensure more efficient and all-
encompassing support.

These changes are crucial for better integration, and

reducing destitution and the risk of homelessness in
new refugees.

Learn more

Contact David Mason, Executive Director,
HIAS+JCORE: david.mason@hiasjcore.org

HIAS+JCORE is a registered UK charity, number
1132666. Visit hiasjcore.org to find out more.
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